Pierce County Fire Chiefs Association
Meeting Minutes

October 4, 2007
Call to Order

President Doug Willis called the Pierce County Fire Chiefs Association meeting to order at 11:35 p.m. at the Orting Multi-Purpose Center.  The following were present:

James Jaques, Milton FD

Randy Shelton, Orting FD

Ron Stephens, Puyallup FD
Ruth Obadal, Puyallup FD

Jeff Jensen, Tacoma FD

Rick Bleecker, PCFD #3

Stephen Murphy, PCFD #3
Dan Rankin, PCFD #3
Bob Black, PCFD #5

Eric Watson, PCFD #5
Bill Jarmon, PCFD #5

Tom Sutich, PCFD #5
Jack Andren, PCFD #6

Doug Willis, PCFD #6
Matt Holm, PCFD #6

Judy Murphy, PCFD #6
Ed Goodlet, PCFD #8

Andy McAfee, PCFD #14
Tom Lique, PCFD #16

Reggie Romines, PCFD #21
Ryan Baskett, PCFD #21

Dan Packer, PCFD #22
Rick Kuss, PCFD #22

Garry Olson, PCFD #23
Steve Bailey, PCDEM

Norma Pancake, PCEMS
Mike Molyneux, ARC

Chuck Frame, DNR


Recorder Denise Menge

President Doug Willis thanked everyone for being here on time and apologized for being late.  

Flag Salute
Randy Shelton led the flag salute.  Randy thanked everyone for being here in the Orting Valley today.  He would like to announce a couple of things.  They will be hiring additional paramedics which will move them from a variance to full licensure.  There will be a couple more hires in 2008 with their goal being to staff three (3) on each engine with one (1) being a paramedic.
Randy Shelton reported that Mayor Cheryl Temple will be arriving a little later and she would like to say a few words to the group.

President Willis stated he would like to personally thank Randy for providing the lunch today.  Randy stated following the meeting everyone is invited to take a quick tour of their new station which isn’t quite completed yet.

Approval of Minutes

It was moved and seconded to approve the September 6, 2007 minutes.  MOTION CARRIED.
Treasurer’s Report

Kathy Hale was not present, however, she sent a copy of the Treasurer’s Report.  President Willis reported the account balance is $8,950.47.  It was moved and seconded to approve the Treasurer’s Report.  MOTION CARRIED.
Correspondence

No correspondence.  
Guest Speakers
Tom Minor with PCDEM shared information on the USAR cache of equipment and resources that are available.  Since 1992 the USAR Team has been sponsored by DEM.  It is fully funded by the Federal Government.  The cache is currently located at 112th and Portland.  In February or March it will be moved back to the Emergency Operations Center at DEM.
There are currently 27 different agencies providing 210 people that make up the USAR team.  Federal activation is easy to do as there are agreements in place.  It is problematic to activate the entire task force as there is no agreement with the State of Washington.  State mobilization guidelines do not cover portal to portal reimbursement.

Dan Packer stated they are not a participating agency, however, he feels strongly the customer needs need to come first.  There is a training value and departmental value.  You might not get 100% return or reimbursement, but there is in other ways.
Tom stated the Task Force is the second tier after PCSORT or Special Ops team(s).  The USAR Team has three million dollars in Federal equipment.  If the equipment is used, it has to be repaired and/or replaced.  That is part of the cost of doing business.  There are two and a half (2 ½) semi-tractor trailers full of equipment.  They can do shoring, stabilizing, recover and rescue.  There are also a total of nine (9) search dogs, structural engineers, medical staff and logistical support (generators, tents, sanitization, etc.).  They can provide bits and pieces, it just needs to be requested.  By law, it cannot be used for normal day to day operations.

Reggie Romines asked how members are recruited.  Tom Minor stated there are 27 agencies that own the 210 deployable positions.  If an agency dropped a position(s), then a position would be open.  Pierce County, Seattle and King County share 1/3 each of the team.

Tom Minor reported on aviation capabilities.  Mt. Rainier National Park had contacted them approximately four (4) years ago.  A Regional Aviation Group was formed to come up with a cooperative effort to provide air support.  They receive funds from UWASI.  There are two (2) WSP fixed wings, Pierce County has one (1) fixed wing aircraft, King County has multiple helicopters and Snohomish County has Hues 500 and a Huey.  Both King and Snohomish Counties have hoist capabilities.  All aircraft have the same video downlink which shows real time video.  You see what the pilot sees.  There are receiving capabilities on the MOCK post.  On the Pierce County portal site is an aviation section.  It has the schedule of aircraft and contact information.
The members thanked Tom Minor for his presentation.

Randy Shelton introduced Mayor Cheryl Temple.  She thanked for everyone for being here and welcomed everyone to the community of Orting.  She thanked everyone that helped this last year during the flooding.  If there is anything the City of Orting can do to help, please call.  She thanked everyone in advance for any help that might be given this coming flooding season.
.
COMMITTEE REPORTS:

Program/Speaker Committee

President Willis reported the speaker for next month is a representative from McChord/Fort Lewis regarding the assets and equipment they have available.  There is no meeting in December.  
Audit Committee- DORMANT

Banquet/Awards Committee

Wayne Wienholz is on vacation.  Matt Holm reported we are 60 days away from the Annual Awards Banquet.  It will be held at the Liberty Theater on December 6th and the cost will be the same as last year, $35.00 per person.  The entertainment will be the Norslanders Puyallup High School Choir.  Donations for the auction are always welcome and an e-mail will be sent out next month.
DIVISION REPORTS:

EMS

Judy Murphy reported on the IRIS tracking system.  The 2008 sustainment costs will be covered by a grant.  $6,000.00 for four (4) devices and $3,000.00 for two (2) devices.
Judy reported on the purchase of antibiotics for pre-placement.  The Health Department will be purchasing antibiotics for first responders and not family members.  The cost will be approximately $20,000.00.
Training – MetroTraining

Steve Murphy reported Orting Fire will be hosting an auto extrication class in November.  The cost is $150.00 per student.

Chuck King has been working on consolidation training program in his area.

This months Metro Training Drill will be held at University Place on October 10th from 9:00 a.m. to noon.  The topic will be Big Water.  They are repeating what was done for the Officers group.  This will be at Station 3-2.
October 17th at noon at Station 5-0 will be the next Metro Training Chiefs meeting.

OUTSIDE AGENCY REPORTS:

American Red Cross

Mike Molyneux reported they had nine (9) fires last month that they responded to and helped eighteen (18) individuals.
Department of Emergency Management

Steve Bailey reported on the problems of the recent siren test.  There were two (2) sirens that failed.  Fife is in the process of replacing the sirens.  These same sirens had failed before.  All of the siren testing is being put on hold and the committee is being reconfigured.
A volunteer flood watch program is going to be back up and running.

Strike teams are forming with the Public Works and Utilities.  In the aftermath of electrical failure, PSE, Peninsula Power and Tacoma Power worked together.  Last year there were command and control issues that can be improved on.

Dan Packer asked who do they call for sheltering?  Steve Bailey stated to call the duty officer.  They have also worked with the American Red Cross for sheltering pets in a portable shelter adjacent to shelters.  There will also be medical shelters with licensed doctors.

EMS

Norma Pancake stated there is nothing to report.
Fire Marshal

Wayne Wienholz is on vacation.

State Chiefs/Western Chiefs

Dan Packer thanked everyone for the support and attendance at the conference.  There are two (2) new sections – Information Techs and Officers.
The 2008 conference will be held in July in Wenatchee and in 2009 it will be in May in Spokane.  They will be moving the conferences to be in the spring.

He would like to celebrate the fact that we have good communications in Pierce County with the elected officials.  He is troubled that it is not pervasive in the State of Washington.  He is compelled to report on issues, seek resolution and put plans in place.  OSEI regarding how much you get per student has not kept up with CPI.  A staff person has been assigned to work on this.  Also, this is a Fire District thing, however, there are discussions regarding cities also receiving these funds.

The multi-year lid lift issue – there has been a couple of articles recently regarding whether or not it is permanent.  For example, a six (6) year lid lift is permanent in the sense of it stays at the rate it is in the sixth year unless the district went before the voters again.  There is some confusion by a small group thinking that after the six (6) years it would revert back to the first years rate.  Discussion followed.  Dan Packer thanked the elected officials that are here today.
Reggie Romines stated he thought he had heard the State Chiefs Association is putting together a health plan.  Dan Packer stated they are putting together a not for profit umbrella wellness and fitness corporation.  In subsequent years, discounts are given for the more wellness that is demonstrated.  They are not starting their own insurance, instead they have this opportunity to hopefully cut the costs for healthcare.

PS Clean Air Agency

No representative present.
PC Fire Commissioners

Dan Rankin reported their next meeting will be on October 24th.  They will be accepting nominations for next years Board.
Dept. of Natural Resources

Chuck Frame reported the wildfire season is over.  Western Washington Training will be held on October 24th at the Olympic National Forest Service Building in Olympia.
Unfinished Business

A.  2008 Nominations.  President Willis reported the existing Board members are all willing to serve another year.  If anyone else is interested in being on the Board, please throw your name in the hat and/or have someone nominate you.  Elections will be held at next months meeting.
New Business
A. WSAFM Recommendation to the State Building Codes Council.  Wayne Wienholz and Gary Franz have been the lead on this.  They are both on vacation.  The 2003 building code requirement has 3’ setbacks and the 2006 amendments increased it to 6’.  They are trying to revert it back to the 2003 code.  There is a state proposition paper that were distributed.  Andy McAfee moved and Bob Black seconded to support the 2006 standard.  MOTION CARRIED.
Good of the Order

Chuck Frame reported on the critical wildlife habitat building code problem.  This is also heading backwards on some issues of the wildland interface with the critical area ordinances and the defendable space for structures within one (1) foot of a structure.  He just wanted to make the Chiefs aware of this.
Ruth Obadal reported Puyallup Fire & Rescue’s 2nd Annual Safety Fair is on October 13th at the Pioneer Park Pavilion.
Adjournment
There being no further business, the meeting adjourned at 1:05 p.m.

The next PCFCA meeting will be November 1st, 2007 at American Red Cross.
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